A MAN ON A MISSION

Xanana Gusmao, President of Timor Loro Sa’e.

A goodwill message from The President and members of the 2/2nd Commando Association of Australia.

24/04/2002

Dear Xanana,

You will forgive us for the use of your first name, as this is the way we think of you.

We wish to convey our heartfelt congratulations on your recent victory in the Presidential Election.  We, a small group of surviving guerilla soldiers, who served in Timor, and owe our lives to the Timorese, are heartened by the fact that you, a forgiving spirit, will now be able to influence your fellow citizens on the road to reconciliation and freedom.  We feel that the future is in good hands and that it can become “Timor of the Sunrise” in which tribal differences will be submerged in the wonder of developing a free, prosperous and forward thinking community that may grow in the peace and prosperity it richly deserves but historically has never before enjoyed.

We recognize the sacrifices you have made to accept this mighty task and we understand your reluctance, but we are sure that you are “the person for the job”.  Our very best wishes to Kirsty and yourself in the coming years.

“Ita Harohan Timor Loro Sa’e soi beibeik.

(We pray that Timor Loro Sa’e will always be free).

“Ba humutuc Maromak”.

(Go with God).
R. Parry

President.

Vale Charlie King WX 5541.
Charlie passed away peacefully in the Mandurah District Hospital on Wednesday the 22nd May after a long and courageous fight against cancer.  He needed blood transfusions every 3 weeks to keep him going during his last two years.  He was in his 86th year.

Charlie was born in Albany, WA on the 28th December 1916.  He was one of a family of 15, 11 boys and 4 girls.  To keep the big family going his parents ran a butchery business and had a fishing trawler.  Charlie was a young boy when the family moved north to Wagin – Colin Doig’s hometown.  This was in the early 20’s.  The King family was made welcome as the influx of so many youngsters meant the threat   to close the local school because of a shortage of pupils was removed.  Charlie had a happy boyhood, though small in stature, he excelled at sport.  He could run like a hare and at the age of 15 was the champion bike rider in the district.  He could really ride!  At 16 in 1932 Charlie decided to try his luck and left home on his bike heading for the North-West.  60 miles past Carnarvon on a bush track, Charlie came off his bike, was immobilized, and lay on the track for over 2 days.  He became delirious and was in a very bad weary when fortunately along came the mail truck, which used that route.  He was taken to a local station and nursed back to health.  It had been a close shave.  When better Charlie got a job on the station and stayed there for sometime before returning Wagin.  From there he enlisted in the 2nd AIF early in 1941 later joining the 2/2nd as an original he served in 4 Section “B” Platoon in Timor.  Charlie was a first class soldier; a good shot and was as game as Ned Kelly.  He went on to serve in New Guinea with the Unit until April 1944 when ill health saw him transferred to the 9th Australian Works Company.  He was discharged from the army early in 1945.  While on leave at home in mid 1944 he married his childhood sweetheart Mary Valana.  They were a lovely couple – the marriage lasting over 58 years until Charlie’s passing.  They had three fine sons in Vincent, Stephen and Paddy.  After his discharge Charlie worked for a time with the Canning Road Board.  In 1950 he and Mary were involved in a bad road accident near Williams.  In the collision with another truck Mary was thrown through the windscreen and Charlie lost his right arm to his elbow.  Further complications resulted in his arm being removed to the shoulder.  Showing great courage and determination Charlie went on to overcome his severe handicap and after a time with aids could do jobs such as cutting wood, mixing concrete – you name it – as good as the next bloke.  Paddy said that a few days before he died his Dad was mixing concrete – what a man!  During the rehab period after his accident Charlie worked for a time as a lift attendant in Boans store in Perth and later as a weighbridge attendant at Cannington.  He enjoyed both jobs and eventually got back into his stride again.  Other jobs Charlie had were manager of Cliff Service Station at Haughton.  He and Mary ran a General store at Bullsbrook and later had an orchard at Bedfordale.  The Association had a couple of nice barbecue outings at their property.  Charlie and Mary retired to Mandurah in 1990.  Charlie and Paddy took an active interest in the Mandurah 2/2nd – Paddy being the current president.  Charlie and Mary were loyal supporters of the Association with Charlie being made a life member in 1982.  He enjoyed a beer or two or more and liked to reminisce on army days.  A funeral service was held for Charlie at Bowra & O’Dea’s Chapel in Mandurah on Wednesday morning 28th May followed by a burial service at the Lakes Cemetery.  The members formed a guard of honour at the graveside where Charlie was laid to rest in a peaceful bush setting.  The Association extends its deepest sympathy to Mary, Victor, Stephen, Paddy and their families on the sad loss of their loved one.  Present at the service were Keith & Val Hayes, Bernie & Babs Langridge, Clarrie & Grace Turner, Joe & Helen Poynton, Len & Betty Bagley, Bart & Lois Mavrick, Joy Chatfield, Tony Bowers, Jim Lines, Don Murray, Ray Aitken, Don Turton, Pray Parry, Doc. Wheatley, Bob Smyth, Dick Darrington and Jack Carey.

Lest we Forget.

J. Carey.

Vale David Mailer Brown

It is with much regret we advise of the sudden passing of Dave on the 13th May last.  Dave was mowing the lawn on Mother’s Day, 12th May when he collapsed following a massive cerebral haemorrhage.  He was rushed to hospital but never regained consciousness, dying in the early hours of the 13th May.  His death came as a great shock to Thais, the family and his many friends.  David was born in Nagambie, Victoria on the 28th April 1922, the youngest in a family of two boys and 5 girls.  His early schooling was done at the Toronga State School.  A bright pupil, he won a scholarship at Melbourne High, then going on to Swinburne Technical School at Hawthorn where he studied engineering.  When the war broke he enlisted in 1940 at 18 going on to serve in the Middle East in 1941/42 including the Syrian Campaign.  On his return to Australia he transferred to the 2/2nd at Canungra early in 1943 as a sapper and was with the Unit in New Guinea and New Britain.  Dave as a capable soldier and well respected by his mates.

Demobilised in 1945, Dave returned to the Swinburne Tech under the rehab scheme and graduated as a civil engineer in 1949.  In 1945 he and Thais met – it was love at first sight – and they married in 1949, the year he graduated.  They set up home in Glen Iris, where the children Ken, Carolyne, Thais, Kathy (now deceased) and Annabelle spent their childhood.

David and Thais started their own steel construction company, which came to grief when the recession of 1967 occurred.  Dave who was 45 at the time obtained a position as civil engineer with the Carlton Brewery and for the next 15 years until his retirement at 60 was responsible for the construction work in the Company’s many hotel holdings.  He and hair moved to Phillip Island in the 70’s where they built a lovely home at Newhaven.  Those who attended the 1988 Safari at Phillip Island will remember the lovely Sunday they had at Dave and Thais’s home and the sumptuous lunch they turned on.

Joe Poynton, Don Turton, Peter Campbell and Len Bagley also have memories of that day when Dave’s boat sprung a leak and they had to be towed back in.  Dave and Thais worked hard along with others on the committee to make that Safari the success it was.

Dave’s health problems in the 1980’s saw them moved to another home in Newhaven without steps, which caused a problem in their big home.  Further deterioration in his health forced them to move back to Melbourne late in the 90’s to Forest Hill, close to the main hospitals.  Dave really had a rough time of it in his last few years, you name it, he got it, Anaemia, Asthma, Angina, Pneumonia to name a few while a broken bone in his heel saw him spend six months in a wheel chair.  Dave took his setbacks bravely deriving much pleasure from his 8 grandchildren who thought the world of him.

Fred & Mavis Broadhurst, Ed Bourke and Leith Cooper representing the 2/2nd attended his funeral held on The 24th May.

The Association extends its deepest sympathy to Thais and family.

Lest We forget.

L Cooper.

Another Link Broken

Ron Archer rang to advise that Mrs Dorothy Gibson had passed away on the 26th May.  Mrs Gibson’s first husband was Alec Spence who passed away suddenly on 1st July 1983.  Alec was our first C.O.  They had 3 daughters by the marriage.  In 1985 Dorothy married Gordon Gibson a Middle East veteran and an old friend of the family.  He died in 1994.  Dorothy was on our Courier list and took a keen interest in Association affairs.  She attended the 50th Anniversary dinner held at Port Macquarie in July 1991 with her two daughters.  I can remember Colin Doig saying what a lovely lady she was.  Ron Archer represented the Association at the funeral service held at St. Augustine’s Anglican Church at Bowen on 30th May.

May she rest in peace.

Vale Peter Mantle WX 8463

News has been received of the passing of Peter Mantle in Queensland on the 20th March.  He was 85.  It is difficult to pay a full tribute to Peter, as we know little about his life.  He was born on the 12th August 1916 presumably in England.  We do know he worked as a clerk for the Vacuum Oil Company in Perth in the thirties and also as a reporter for a radio station before he enlisted in the AIF early in 1941 eventually joining the 2/2nd as a corporal in 9 section.  A little bloke with red hair Peter copped his fair share of ribbing from his section.  I remember he had Dick Burton paraded before the CO for Dick telling him to “crap in his hat”.  The penalty was a 10 bob fine.  Peter served in Timor in 1942, later serving in the 10th Garrison Battalion.  He was promoted to Sergeant in the HQ Fremantle Fortress.  He was discharged in April 1946.  From what we can gather he married after the war, there being 2 daughters and a son from the marriage.  He became a Commonwealth public servant serving in Bombay for a number of years.  In a letter to the Courier in July 1956 he advised he was leaving the service and ‘blizzardly rugged” Canberra to become the owner of a little country newspaper “The Central Telegraph” in Biloela Queensland – a nice little town in a district of dairy, beef sorghum and cotton.  He still had his family with him.  Another letter in June 1970 spoke of a bad drought in the district.  He apparently had bought a property, which he lamented as being a bad time to do so.  In February 1987 advice was received of a change of address to Allola – north of Warwick, Queensland.  By this time the children had grown up and long left.  Peter worked as a reported at the Warwick Times newspaper for many years before his demise.  A well-read man with a keen sense of humour, Peter was a good conversationalist and a likeable little bloke.  I asked him to write a feature article for the March Courier.  It was running late and Peter died before he could see it in print.  Such is life. Henry Sproxton spoke to him only two weeks before he died, he was bright and cheerful and sounded 100%.  We understand he had a back operation following which he had a fatal heart attack.

Rest in peace Peter.  Lest We Forget.

J. Carey.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT AT 56th A.G.M. TUES. 12th MARCH 2002.

It gives me pleasure to present the President’s Annual report, touching on the events over the past twelve months.

Before I left for Korea last year I nominated Keith Hayes to lead the 2/2nd on Anzac Day, Keith later informed me that for the first time the saluting base was located in St. George’s Terrace near Howard Street.  It was heartening to learn there were a marked increase in the number of people who attended the Dawn Service and the parade later in the morning.  Particularly pleasing was the number of young people who were present.  I was in Seoul, South Korea on the Anzac Day; the occasion was the 50th anniversary of the Korean War.  We attended the Dawn Service at the United Nations compound in Seoul and later had breakfast there.  Present were Canadians, British, Australians and New Zealanders.

The dawn service at Gallipoli in April last year was also attended by thousands of young people who were drain to the area where the Anzac legend was born.  The number of people in attendance was estimated to be 15,000.

On June 10 last year Gavin Bagley drafted a letter for the committee to study a proposition that a web site on the Internet be established for the 2/2nd Commando Association.  Gavin had done a wonderful job.  He attended several meetings to answer questions on a subject about which we knew so little.  We last met at Ray Aitken’s home in December 2001 – present were Ray, John Burridge, Gavin and myself.  On Tuesday the 12th February at our monthly meeting the decision was made to concentrate our energies on the book, “The History of the 2/2nd”.  The Wednesday following the meeting it was my duty to contact Gavin and inform him that we had regretfully decided to concentrate on the book.  I spoke for sometime and thanked him on behalf of all of us for devoting so much of his time and energy to the project.  Gavin accepted our decision with good grace and wished us every success for the launch of our book.  He is a wonderful young man who has done so much for our Association as have Len and Betty.

On Tuesday the 19th February at the lovely stately home of John Burridge, we met for an informal meeting, Present were John Senior and Junior, Jack Carey, Ray Aitken, Happy Greenhalgh, Bob Smyth, Henry Sproxton, myself and John Junior’s daughter Angie.

John who has a wealth of knowledge in the field of book published gave an interesting and informative talk on the subject.  Following that meeting we had a greater awareness of the work that lay ahead of us.

The ladies provided our group with morning tea, coffee, and cake – it was much appreciated.

The Norma Hasson and Xmas socials were well attended and proved to be pleasant occasions.

The S.A.S Association President, Bart Mavrick has on a number of occasions invited our people to join his Association members to functions that were held at “The House” in Swanbourne, a relaxing and enjoyable time for all that attended.  At the Xmas Social I extended to Bart Mavrick and his wife an open invitation to join us whenever he so chooses at any function we may hold during the course of each year.

Our 52nd Commemoration Service was at King’s Park on Sunday 18th November and was well attended.  My address was followed by the march with sons and daughters of members marching.  It was a proud occasion for me as President of such a fine Association.  My thanks to the S.A.S Regiment and the King’s Park Board for their help and co-operation on the day.

On behalf of all our members I convey our heartfelt thanks to, firstly  Delys Cary, our new editor for the effort involved in producing a Courier each quarter with assistance from our Secretary Jack.  Then to Bob Smyth, Keith Hayes and John Burridge for the demanding role involving, corresponding, purchasing, collection, sorting, packing and arranging shipment to East Timor of items ranging from seed to sewing machines, education requisites, sporting equipment etc – a job well done.

On a sadder note we have lost ten members of our Association over the past twelve months.

In conclusion I thank our Secretary for the assistance he has given me since being elected President.

W.A. Branch A.G.M. 2002

An attendance of only 12 members to our 56th AGM held at the Anzac Club on Tuesday 12th March was in keeping with the gradual decline in our numbers.

Present:  Messrs R. Parry, L. Bagley, R. Aitken, R. Shenn, R. Darrington, J. Burridge, D. Studdy, K. Hayes, B. Langridge, R. Smyth, T. Monk and J. Carey.

Apologies:  Messrs D. Turton, L. Halse, J. Chalwell, H. Sproxton, D. Murray, T. Bowers, J. Lines, J. Poynton, M. Wheatley, A. Friend and C. Turner.

Reports:  Reports were presented by President R. Parry, Trust Fund Chairman, Mr R. Smyth, Auditor J. Burridge and Editor Mrs D. Carey.  All reports appear in this Courier.

Election of Officers: 2002/2003:
President



R. Parry.

Vice-President


C. Hodson.

Sec./Treasurer


J. Carey.

Editor




Mrs D. Carey.

Auditor



J. Burridge.

Warden



J. Chalwell.

General Committee


Messrs R. Darrington, J. Burridge,






B. Langridge and L. Bagley.

Courier Committee


Mrs. S Epps, Mr G Bagley and J. Carey.

Trust Fund Committee

R. Smyth, K. Hayes and J. Burridge.

Under General Business it was agreed that a new address book be published later on in the year.  This would be our last address book.

A sub-committee comprising of Messrs R. Aitken, J. Burridge, R. Parry, R. Smyth and J. Carey was elected to get the Unit history book project under way.

J. Carey, Secretary.

Editor’s Report.
When I was approached to take over the position of Editor in March last year I did so with a certain amount of doubt, ability wise, but I am pleased I did, as it has been a great experience.

During the year 4 Couriers were produced, the March issue of 24 pages and the June, September and December issues each of 32 pages.  Dalkeith Hi Tech has done the printing with the end product proving satisfactory.  However there have been a few teething problems before reaching this point.  Cost wise they are in front of their competitors.

Well as they say “keep it all in the family” and I couldn’t have done the job without Jack, he’s becoming a real “journo”, scrounging news and requesting articles from all over.  As fast as I document it on the computer he’s filling up the “in” basket!  We work as a team – not always smoothly I might add but I do get to have the last word!

I would like to thank all those who have contributed with written articles and letters.  Copy is vital.  The aim is to produce a 32-page quality Courier each quarter.  Any suggestions critical or constructive are welcome.  Remember it is your newsletter!  The objective is to keep going until numbers (at present 342 copies are sent out) get to the stage it is no longer viable.

In conclusion I would like to thank Gavin Bagley for providing the labels free of charge and Sue Epps who stands by, as back up it the copy is too much to handle.

Delys Carey.

Editor.

Auditor’s Report on Year Ended 31/01/02.
The finances of both the Independent Trust and the Association are in very good shape.

The Trust Fund had a cash balance of $4396.07 and in addition had vegetable seeds to the value of $1823.30.  Those seeds have since been sent to Timor.

The Association as at 31/01/02 had a cash balance of $6302.88, which was surprisingly close to the figure of $6836.88 twelve months earlier.  Courier donations of $5105 more than covered the cost of the Courier for the year, which was just under $4000.  The excess went towards the shortfall in Association events which was about $500.  Other annual expenses such as funeral notices, plaques, administration costs and many smaller items totaled approximately $1350.  All in all it was a very successful year with our cash position falling by a little over $1500.

Apart from the above the Association received a most handsome bequest under the Will of UNA MAY THOMPSON who was the widow of our late and popular member LOU THOMPSON.  This money is on deposit with the Commonwealth Bank of Australia and is to be used in the production of a book covering the 2/2nd from formation to demobilization.  The total bequest is likely to be in the vicinity of $20,000 when the estate is finalized.

J. Burridge.

Hon. Auditor.

2/2nd Commando Association of Australia

General Account;

Statement of Receipts and Expenditure Year Ending 31/01/02.

	Receipts
	
	
	
	Expenditure
	

	Balance as at 1/02/01
	
	$6836.88
	
	
	

	Bank Interest
	$49.02
	
	
	Govt Taxes
	$28.78

	Courier Donations
	$5105.00
	
	
	Courier Printing and
	

	Sales Jim Smailes
	
	
	
	    Postage
	$3944.77

	        Poems
	$40.00
	
	
	P.O. Box Rental
	$137.50

	Sale of Badges
	$10.00
	
	
	Listening Post
	$20.00

	Sale of Plaques
	$50.00
	
	
	Capitation Fee ACA
	$50.00

	Assoc Events
	$2258.00
	
	
	Association Events
	$2750.84

	
	
	$7512.02
	
	Plaques
	$220.40

	
	
	
	
	Admin. Postage
	

	
	
	
	
	     And Stationery
	  $150.00

	
	
	
	
	Funeral Notices
	$353.43

	
	
	
	
	Commemoration
	

	
	
	
	
	       Service
	$160.30

	
	
	
	
	Anzac Day wreath
	$50.00

	
	
	
	
	Donation RSL
	$100.00

	
	
	
	
	Books (2)
	    $80.00

	
	
	
	
	
	$8046.02

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Balance as at 31/01/02
	$6302.88

	
	TOTAL
	$14348.90
	
	
	$14348.90

	
	
	
	
	
	


Independent Trust Fund;

Statement of Receipts and Expenditure Year Ending 31/01/02.

	Receipts
	
	
	
	Expenditure
	

	Balance as at 1/02/01
	
	$2774.78
	
	
	

	Bank Interest
	$27.36
	
	
	Govt Taxes
	$1.77

	Donations
	$1715.14
	
	
	Admin Costs
	$119.30

	
	
	$1742.36
	
	
	$121.07

	
	
	
	
	
	$8046.02

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Balance as at 31/01/02
	$4396.07

	
	TOTAL
	$4517.14
	
	
	$4517.14

	
	
	
	
	
	


Thompson Family Bequest.

A letter received from the A.N.Z. Trustees, Melbourne in February 2001 notifying the Association that under the terms of the Estate of the late Una Thompson, widow of our late respected member Lou, we were to receive a one-eleventh share of the residue Estate.  The bequest came as a complete surprise to us.  Subsequent to the advice from the trustees, the Association have received two amounts one of $18,000 and one of $3000.

The $18,000 received on 03/08/2001 was invested on a short-term deposit and accrued interest of $543.53.  The $3000 received on 09/04/02 has been added to the first amount and the $21, 543.53 reinvested for a term of 5 months at 4.2%.

The W.A. Committee has decided to use the Legacy to help finance the publication of our Unit History Book.  It well be treated as a loan and the money borrowed will be repaid from the sale of the books.  This could take sometime, possibly two years or more.

The Association will then have to decide what to do with the Legacy after consultation with all State Branches.

The Estate as yet has not been finalized and we may receive another amount when this eventuates.

Jack Carey.

Anzac Day, W.A. 2002

A lovely autumn morning saw a record crowd, estimated in the region of 25,000 at the King’s Park dawn service.  Peter Epps laid a wreath on our behalf as he has done on many previous occasions.  Thanks Peter, Bob Smyth and John Burridge reported a big attendance at the S.A.S Regiment’s dawn service at Campbell Barracks with Bob laying a wreath on behalf of the Association.  John said it was a very moving ceremony.

This year the combined Commando Squadrons marched as one for the first time.  It took a little time to sort out things at the march off point but in the end some semblance of order was arranged.  President Ray Parry led the march followed by the flag and banner bearers.  John Chalwell carried the 2/2nd flag in line with the 2/5th and 2/6th bearers and the 2/8th banner close behind.  Our Commando group received a warm reception from the big crowd enjoying the parade.  Seven of our members marched in the main body viz Ray Aitken, R. Darrington, R. Smyth, M. Wheatley, J. Burridge, K. Hayes and J. Carey.  Whilst T. Bowers, J. Poynton, S. Payne, D. Turton, D. Murray, V. Swann and B. Prendergast took advantage of the mini bus (with our red double diamond emblem) kindly provided by Peter Epps at this own expense.  Also marching were the 2/3rd John Lillee and R. Silva, 2/5th H. Durant and J. Lines, 2/6th O. Thompson, 2/8th B. Baron, 2/11th J. Swelt to name a few.

Sons of our members participating included M. Press, P. Thorpe, G. Payne, and N. Barnett.  Several ladies marched too, Christine and Jenny Wicks, Nerine Barnett, Barbara Thornton (2/2nd), Rosemary Collins (2/3rd), Carol Harris (2/5th) and some grandchildren including Hilton Hayes, Keith and Val’s grandson.  Our group totaled approximately 30 in all.  My apologies for names overlooked.  Considering it was our first attempt as one body it was a pleasing effort.  Thanks are extended to other squadrons for their cooperation.

After the service on the Esplanade members adjourned to the Goodearth Hotel (formerly the terrace) for our traditional get-together.  The C.O. of the S.A.S Regiment, Lieut. Col. Gus Gilmore along with his 2 IC Major Grant Walsh, RSM WO 1 Dallas Wilson and Bart Mavrick, President of the S.A.S Veteran’s Association were good enough to give an hour of their time to meet members.  President Ray welcomed our visitors and proposed a toast to the Regiment, which was drunk with gusto!  In reply the C.O. (looking worse for wear after 5 months on active service) spoke briefly on his experiences in Afghanistan.  The going was tough in very trying conditions but the S.A.S men took it in their stride.  The presence of the “top brass” at our Anzac Day function is an honour, which we all appreciate and treasure.

Twenty Seven sat down to a nice luncheon at 1pm, made up of 16 members, 5 sons of members, Brad and Richard Smyth, Mick Press, Geoff Payne, Will Bowers, and six members from other squadrons.  Stan Payne (pleased with the recent rains at Merredin) and Vince Swann from Esperance represented our country members – what a dependable pair they are.

The show wound up at 2:30pm and so another Anzac Day, our 57th, came and went.

What wonderful day they have been!

Jack Carey.

Mandurah 2/2nd
Anzac Day 2002 in Mandurah.

The Dawn service a huge number of men, women and children to Memorial Park alongside the Mandurah City R.S.L.  It was a cold morning and the hot tea and toast were gladly accepted after the service.

We had a beautiful sunny day for the parade and service.

Two Rats of Tobruk veterans led the parade as a mark of respect to the disbanding of their Association due to lack of numbers and health problems.

The 2/2nd flag was carried by Bill Howell’s two sons.  Paddy King laid our wreath.  Quite a large crowd attended this solemn service.  Master of Ceremonies for the day was Len Bagley.

Later at a crowded R.S.L Club, a gathering of Charlie King sons, Victor and Paddy, grandson Shayne, Clarrie and Grace Turner, son Noel.  Len and Betty enjoyed the afternoon together and as usual Paddy did well at two up!

Len Bagley.

Northern New South Wales News.
Winter starts tomorrow but it was down to 5 degrees last night and if that aint winter what is?  Lovely weather topping the State, for the last three days, but no rain in sight (badly needed).  I spoke to Bery Cullen and it’s very dry at Kyogle.  Beryl is keeping well.

Others will speak of the Safari at Mildura but for me and my niece, Heather and her husband David, we enjoyed it immensely.  Bluey, Ed and their wives did a great job.  I’m just off the phone from Ted Cholerton and he’s coping well with his problem.  To know that your mates are thinking of you can be a great help.

Jack Steen tells me that he is feeling the best he has for the last couple of years and in fact looking forward to coming to my part of the world to do a spot of fishing in June all being well.

Russ Blanch is a bit upset because the rats ate all his Ranunculus bulbs out of his pots and also his Sweet Peas.  He got square by knocking then off.  He reckons they were as big as bandicoots!  Russ still has mini epileptic turns but has resolved to live with them.  I’ll get him to Perth next year.  I’ll try anyway.

Eric herd is still going well and enjoying the occasional game of golf.  Wish I could.  He’s probably lucky to have a good supporter in wife Lorraine.

Ken and Edith Jones are both well.  Ken had just wheeled a barrow load of wood in when he answered the phone.  Reckons they’ll need plenty this year.  It sure gets cold at Barraba.  I’ll stay on the coast mate!

I’m well.  Having a few scans at the moment on my hip to see why I’m limping a bit but I’m okay when I warm up and it hasn’t affected my gardening so can’t be too bad.

Best regards to all

Happy Greenhalgh.

P.S.  By the way they put my boat in the water at Manatuto.  I’m pleased it was some place we know.

New South Wales News.

Dear Jack and Delys,

As I commence writing this N.S.W report on May 5th then let me firstly say how sorry we are that we had to cancel out our booking for the Mildura Safari.  There was no way that Edith could travel that distance and apart from that it would be too selfish of me to leave her on her own.

I am also conscious of the fact that I’ve developed Cardiac Fibrillation and some Arterio Sclerosis in both legs, which places some limitations on me.  Our thoughts have been with you all since the 1st, we know you will enjoy each other’s company and trust you are having the same perfect autumn weather as we are.  God bless and a safe return to your homes.

Our thanks to the many members who keep in touch by phone and mail especially with reports on others.

From my request for a “Round Tuit” I have received 3 different types from East, North and West and thankyou.

By now you will have caught up with Keith Wilson from Booker Bay who phones to tell me he was booked for the Safari and also the sad loss of his wife some time ago.  Anzac Day was a huge success in every way – perfect weather from dawn to dusk, a large crowd of Veterans, family, Z Special Unit, No. 1 Commando Regiment and 1 Cdo. Comp., 4 R.A.R. (Commando) No.1 C.D.D. Assn. R.A.N. and R.A.A.F. were at our own Memorial at 8:30 am.

Our Team in the main march consisted of Harry Handicott, Col Holley, Paddy Keneally, myself, sons Robert Gregg, Chris Hartley and his son Martin.  We also enjoyed the company of my old friend Alan Gray M.C. M.M. from Wollongong.  No. 1 Cdo. Provided a mini-bus for those of us who couldn’t see the distance for which we thank them.

Then our reunion, cruising around the Harbour on our chartered ferry in perfect conditions was one of the best ever.

With sadness we remembered all those good mates who have passed on during and since 1941-46.

On the evening of 23rd April I was one of several Guest speakers at the Warringah Rotary Club dinner, on some aspects as a medic on Timor in ’42.  Their members have sent a great deal of Aid to Timor and continue to do so.  Tom Workman (ex 2/10th Cdo. Sqdn.) is one of their driving forces.  Also present was Don Hopkins from Nedlands who knows Bob Smyth very well.

Sunday 19th.  For one reason or another this is the first chance I’ve had to get on with this dispatch – mostly doctor’s visits and domestic duties.  Edith damaged her left leg again and so we’re back to Home Nurses on a daily basis.  They do a wonderful job, as do the Home care people through D.Y.A.

Sorry to hear of the passing of Una Thompson.  She and Lou were great supports of the 2/2nd Association over the years.  Una has capped it off now with her bequest for which we join you with a sincere thank you.

Apparently the Safari was a great success and everyone returned home safely, so sorry we missed it.  In retrospect, probably the West would have been more accessible, but whoever expected the collapse of the rural air services since Mildura was selected.

As you can see by my writing, between my eyes and my shaky hands, the task of writing is not as easy as it was, but I’ll make every endeavour to make a contribution to our long awaited Unit History, which I’m sure will be in good hands.

May the independence celebrations in East Timor tomorrow be filled with joy and happiness.  May God bless their future.

Alan Luby.

Australian Commando Association AGM.

The A.C.A. held its Annual General Meeting in the Sgts Mess, Royal Military College, Duntroon on Tuesday 12th March last.  Five states were present with Dan Daniels acting as proxy delegate for W.A.  Mr H. Phillips of the ACT chaired the meeting.

Reports were presented by the retiring President, Bill Hardgrave of Queensland, the Secretary’s report by Harry Emery of Victoria and Treasurer?

Election of Officers 2002/3:
President – Mr Andy Pirie, NSW was elected unopposed following the withdrawal of Mr Harry Phillips for health reasons.

Vice-President – Mr Evan MacGregor, Victoria.

Secretary/Treasurer – Mrs Melva Pirie, NSW.

Executor Member – Mr Harry Phillips ACT.

A vote of thanks was recorded in the minutes for Mr Bill Hardgrave who is retiring because of ill health and also for Mr George Buckingham the retiring Hon. Secretary for their good work whilst in office.

The future of the various State Associations was discussed with some States having different views regarding the eventual winding up of their branches.  The committee will keep this matter under review?  Capitation fees remain at $1 per member.

The granting of a Gold Card to widows of Gold Card holders is an objective the Association will continue to pursue.

Dan Daniels was appointed to represent the Association at meetings of the K.O.C. in Canberra.

The meeting closed at 4:15pm.

Independent Trust Fund 10th Annual Report 12/03/2002.

2/2nd Commando Association of Australia.
The year commenced with a pursuit of $1,040, value of 74 sports balls that were addressed to Don Bosco Fuiloro via Comora.  Seven months later following repeated requests for information, a reply advised that they had not been received, “but were needed now”.

Donated Goods.  A daily occupation of Keith Hayes is canvassing potential donors, collecting, listing, sorting, packing, marking and delivering to a transport depot reconditioned, tax depreciated, “trade-in items”.  These include sewing machines, computers, typewriters, tools, toys, sound and electrical equipment and a vast assortment of educational material.

51 cartons February 2001.  In February last year 39 cartons were sent to Nahaek (Dare) primary school and also 12 cartons to Kirsty Sword Gusmao for the Women’s Training Group.  Kirsty eventually received the 12 cartons including 8 sewing machines which, following enquiries, appeared to have been returned from Suai, together with 5 of the 39 cartons for Nahaek.  However whereas the truck left for Nahaek with the 5 cartons, (including a computer for Nahaek) it failed to arrive.  Not one of 39 cartons was received.

35 Cartons via Lions.  On 23/11/2001 we wrote advising that 35 cartons had been delivered via Lions International shipping service ex Kwinana, WA.  There were 11 including another 8 sewing machines for Kirsty Sword Gusmao Women’s Training Group and 24 for the Alola Foundation.

Alola Foundation of Women’s Welfare.  “To recognise the rape and violence and injustices to which they have been subjected and to restore some dignity and respect to their lives”, Patron’s Mrs Mary Robinson (UN Human Rights Commissioner).  The latest information if that 35 cartons shipped to Dili 15 were received and that there was “more in another container”.  However because Lions shipped only 1 x 20’ container each 4 weeks, we remain skeptical and are concerned at the numerous reports of theft on donated goods which Dili UNTAET Admin. Apparently has been unable to prevent.

Vegetable Seeds.  Following the disappearance of the sports balls, we suspended use of our own 2/2nd funds for that category of gift and resolved to apply our funds to purchasing and distribution of Yates retail packets of vegetable seeds.  During the last 12 months 4,000 packets were acknowledged as received and distributed by Australian troops, but due to secrecy provisions it is most disappointing that we have been unable to obtain any feedback regarding preference for any of the 14 varieties or whether even if plantings were successful.  However it is to be understood that the troops concerned, operating on a war basis, had more important roles to pursue.  Unfortunately the information is imperative to enable a representation to a potentially large donor to fund production of a greater volume.  This would be a specific 2/2nd colour patch print run of packets to cover wider areas of East Timor.

Garland East Timore P/L (Electrical Contractor Graham Williams)

Coinciding with this report, 2 boxes of 1,950 packets of Yates vegetable seeds were delivered which will be voluntarily distributed to villages.  Graham and Lorraine Williams of Perth and whom we have met several times are now based in Dili and are keen to assist our project.

Bank:

$4,396.07 credit 31/01/2002.

Stock:
$1,955.00 Yates seeds $911.65. 12/03/2002.

In 1991 the Independent Trust and its objectives were announced in the 2/2nd Commando Courier together with an invitation to members to subscribe a lump sum or annual amount for 5 years.  For ten years the Trust has not since required to make any further appeal for contributions, which consistently arrive and have been adequate to pursue its objective – “that the 2/2nd has not forgotten the indigenous people of East Timor”.  Since the establishment of the Trust Fund, direct contributions for which we thank our members, widows, families and friends, as at 31/01/2002 and with interest, total $50,041.60.

TRUST FUND expenditure included Vegetable seeds $18,897, Hand tools $3,720, Electrical fence units, saw milling machine, 4 hand seeding machines ex United States, the original shipping costs of Fremantle to Singapore and transshipment via the Indonesian monopoly to Dili.

Goods donated via our fund administration and shipped include:

160 sewing machines

13 knitting machines

210 computers

164 typewriters

18 scanners and duplicators

20 x 8 army tents and flys

11 marquees and various size tents

3 video cameras

12 units of sound equipment

Large volume children’s new clothing\

Large volume new dress material

13,5000 school text books

400 nurse training books

300 apprentice (various trades) books.

The estimated market value of the additional used but useable goods donated via our administration is approximately $185,000.  Unfortunately most was destroyed during the Indonesian Army rampage.  We also located in Kingaroy, Queensland and with Les Cranfield’s help, facilitated the purchase and transport arrangements, including shipping to East Timor, of 2 x 20’ containers of used farm equipment in good condition.  It was heavily discounted by the Brethren Community and paid via United States Aid.  A third container holding a corn harvester followed.

Volunteers.

Viv Paust’s rehabilitation of Comoro machine shop – (8 weeks).

Les and Verna Cranfield, Fuiloro – 20 months (over 7 visits).  A transformation of agricultural methods and for Verna Cranfield a dramatic uplift of self-esteem and confidence among traumatized pupils of dressmaking classes.

Lindsay Bennett independently followed Les Cranfield in Silo erection and construction of Fuiloro buildings.  (9 months over 2 visits).  We again thank the volunteers for their selfless dedication to their objectives, frequently in arduous conditions.  Also acknowledgment and thanks to A.E.S.O.P. who funded all volunteers costs.

Thanks to John Burridge and Keith Hayes for their unfailing backup and support.  Particularly to Keith for his enthusiasm and tireless daily pursuit of donated goods, assisted by Val, and their subsequent preparation and dispatch.

Bob Smyth, Independent Trust Fund.

